
EQUALITY, DIVERSITY & INCLUSION SUB-COMMITTEE 
Wednesday, 4 September 2024  

 
Minutes of the meeting of the Equality, Diversity & Inclusion Sub-Committee held at 
COMMITTEE ROOMS, WEST WING, GUILDHALL on Wednesday, 4 September 

2024 at 1.45 pm 
 

Present 
 
Members: 
Joanna Tufuo Abeyie (Deputy Chair) 
Deputy Randall Anderson 
Deputy Peter Dunphy 
Deputy Charles Edward Lord 
Deputy Ann Holmes 
 

 
Officers: 
Dionne Corradine 
Alice Reeves 

- Chief Strategy Officer 
- Corporate Strategy & Performance 

Sacha Than - Corporate Strategy & Performance 

Cindy Vallance 
Kaye Saxton-Lea 
Genine Whitehorne 

- People and Human Resources 
- People and Human Resources 
- People and Human Resources 

Sonia Virdee - Chamberlain’s Department 

Paul Wright 
Holly Booth 

- Remembrancer 
- Remembrancer’s Department 

Damian Nussbaum - Director of Innovation & Growth 

Omkar Chana 
Lorraine Oyik 
Mark Gettleson 

- Innovation & Growth 
- City of London Police 
- Town Clerk’s Department 

Polly Dunn - Town Clerk's Department 

Kate Doidge - Town Clerk’s Department 

 
 

1. APOLOGIES  
Apologies were received from Andrien Meyers (Chair), Caroline Haines, and 
Florence Keelson-Anfu.  
 
Alderman Sir Charles Bowman and Judith Pleasance observed the meeting 
virtually.  
 

2. MEMBERS' DECLARATIONS UNDER THE CODE OF CONDUCT IN 
RESPECT OF ITEMS ON THE AGENDA  
There were no declarations.  
 

3. MINUTES  
RESOLVED – That the public minutes of the previous meeting held on 26th 
June 2024 be approved as a correct record.  



 
Under matters arising, an update was requested on the matter raised as the 
previous meeting regarding the Chaplaincy at the City of London Corporation. 
The Sub Committee heard that a number of meetings had been held with the 
Chaplain of St Lawrence Jewry on how to review the chaplaincy offer, and a 
page had been launched on the intranet. Members of the Sub Committee would 
be followed up on this matter.  
 

4. EQUITY, EQUALITY, DIVERSITY, AND INCLUSION (EEDI) REVIEW - 
TERMS OF REFERENCE  
The Sub Committee received a report of the Chief Strategy Officer, concerning 
the draft Terms of Reference for the Equity, Equality, Diversity, and Inclusion 
(EEDI) Review. It was explained that, subject to decision, a firm would be 
appointed in either October or November 2024, and a draft report would be 
received by the Committee in early 2025.  
 
RESOLVED – That Members endorse the Terms of Reference of the EEDI 
Review.  
 

5. EQUITY, EQUALITY, DIVERSITY, AND INCLUSION (EEDI) STAFF SURVEY 
RESULTS 2024  
The Sub Committee received a report of the Chief People Officer and Executive 
Director of People and HR, concerning the overall findings of the recent staff 
survey to assess employee satisfaction, engagement, and areas for 
improvement within the organisation. The report specifically highlighted the 
Equity, Equality, Diversity, and Inclusion (EEDI) responses collected during the 
survey.  
 
The Sub Committee welcomed Costa Antoniou from People Insight and 
received a presentation of the slides included within the agenda pack. 
Questions and comments were made of the presentation, as follows:  
 

• On the cross over of demographics, there were some observations to be 
made, such as on age and length of service, and that those who were 
disabled having generally lower or less favourable responses to 
questions.  

• The Sub Committee noted and expressed concerns on responses 
relating to Members. It was queried whether this was benchmarked. The 
response was that this was not benchmarked for Members specifically. 
Scores for senior leadership teams (SLT) could also vary dependant on 
the organisation. The Sub Committee heard that the concerns raised 
following the staff survey on members was being addressed, such as via 
a member behaviour review which was due to be received by the Policy 
& Resources Committee. It was further explained that there was a piece 
of work to educate and explain the role of elected members within the 
organisation, such as at the new staff induction, and attending the new 
internal EEDI Staff Forum.  

• The option to include free text was not included for each question, as 
this could have caused user fatigue. It could be considered for future 
surveys.  



• Relating to the ‘honeymoon period’, or those recent employees tended to 
react more positively, the Sub Committee heard that it was becoming 
more typical that this positivity would reduce after one year of service, 
whereas previously this had been closer to three to five years.  

• In terms of the workplace attendance, typically many organisations 
required employees to work two to three days in the office per week. 
Some organisations viewed it as a risk to move to four days a week, as it 
could cause retention issues.  

• The questions on EEDI varied at a team level, and where an officer 
worked could also influence the data.  

• The next steps following this staff survey were to work toward increasing 
the reported rates across all the protected characteristics. There was a 
campaign for staff to update their records to report this data. It was 
hoped that this would increase to help prioritise activities relating to EEDI 
that related to staff survey responses.  

• The Town Clerk had commissioned work with the lens of EEDI, such as 
events including talks on racism. All Chief Officers were being held into 
account with the actions required following the staff survey, which 
included working to improve those respondents who were neutral.  

• The People Strategy had a range of initiatives on cultural development, 
talent, behaviour, and management. It was hoped that this would assist 
in increasing reporting on EEDI and assist in prioritising and making real 
cultural changes.  

 
RESOLVED – That the report be received, and its contents noted.  
 

6. CITY OF LONDON POLICE (COLP) EQUITY, DIVERSITY & INCLUSION 
STRATEGY 2024-2027  
The Sub Committee received a report of the Commissioner of Police, 
concerning the City of London Police’s Equity, Diversity and Inclusion Strategy 
for 2024-27.  
 
A Member queried how the Strategy would directly affect the low female 
participation within the force. The response was that there were some 
initiatives, such as a sponsorship programme, to increase recruitment. It was 
observed that though there was a high number of female staff overall, this did 
not translate into the number of officers.  
 
RESOLVED – That the report be received, and its contents noted.  
 

7. PRESENTATION ON CITY'S FINANCES  
The Sub Committee heard a verbal report of the Chamberlain, concerning an 
update on the current position of the City’s Finances, following requests from 
the Sub Committee on the resources and prioritisation of resources for the 
EEDI portfolio.  
 
The Sub Committee had sight of a presentation which covered the challenges 
for the City Fund and the City Estate, and the Medium-Term Financial Plan. 
With the capital programme, the ambitions were over-exceeding the funds 
available. There were also the challenges with operational property, an aging 



estate, and major projects. The City Fund had to be balanced across a 
Medium-Term Financial Plan, but also the budget needed to be balanced year-
on-year. It was forecasted that in a few years, the deficit would not be 
balanced, and this needed to be addressed. With the City Estate, this operated 
on a drawdown of assets. However, if the Corporation continued without 
change, there would no longer be a City Estate.  
 
The Sub Committee heard that the challenges were how to fund areas of 
pressures at the Corporation, without adding to the deficit and making cuts. It 
was a question of how to re-prioritise resources, to ensure that the Corporation 
was providing services to the right place. The Court of Common Council had 
approved a temporary funding contingency for EEDI, and the next steps were 
looking into re-prioritising resources to ensure that the EEDI function was 
supported in the future.  
 
RESOLVED – That the verbal report be noted.  
 

8. CITY BELONGING  
The Sub Committee heard a verbal report of the Executive Director of 
Corporate Communications and External Affairs, concerning the City Belonging 
project. The presentation was received by the Sub Committee as it was a 
programme of activity which incorporated EEDI.  
 
The Sub Committee heard of the engagement challenge within the City of 
London, with its unusual community, it was hard to reach using traditional 
communication methods, especially workplaces. The solution was to launch the 
City Belonging project, which sought to bring together workplaces and their 
staff utilising their staff networks and internal communication to reach the wider 
workplace and foster a community within the City of London. The next steps 
were to increase the contact with staff network leads and set up a new-starter 
programme. The project could address diversity and inclusion issues both 
internally and externally, including considerations on cultural change on how to 
put City Belonging and EEDI front and centre when thinking about community 
and events.  
 
The work to create a central Customer Relationship Management (CRM) 
system thus far were noted, and it was queried what the plans to create a 
single database. The Sub Committee heard that there were plans to create a 
City Corporation owned dataset, such as the Digital Lighthouse Project, which 
could be stored centrally and be used to identify gaps in data. There was some 
data collect by the Corporation, such as for electoral registration, which could 
not be shared. However, other data collected could be fed back to Electoral 
Services.  
 
It was raised that chains, such as coffee shops, would have a separate central 
HR function, which could raise issues. The response was that the project could 
not be perfect for every situation, and it was important to maintain contact 
details of the manager of the local shops to combat these issues.  
 
RESOLVED – That the verbal report be noted.  



 
9. QUESTIONS ON MATTERS RELATING TO THE WORK OF THE SUB 

COMMITTEE  
There were no public questions.  
 

10. ANY OTHER BUSINESS THAT THE CHAIR CONSIDERS URGENT  
There were no public items of urgent business. 
 

11. EXCLUSION OF THE PUBLIC  
RESOLVED - That under Section 100(A) of the Local Government Act 1972, 
the public be excluded from the meeting for the following item(s) on the 
grounds that they involve the likely disclosure of exempt information as defined 
in Part I of Schedule 12A of the Local Government Act. 
 

12. EVENTS AND VENUE ACCESSIBILITY  
The Sub Committee received a report of the Remembrancer, concerning 
events and venue accessibility at Guildhall and the City’s other large venues.  
 

13. EEDI AND EVENTS: WORKING GROUP AND DIVERSITY QUESTIONNAIRE  
The Sub Committee received a report of the Remembrancer, concerning a 
Diversity Questionnaire for City Corporation events.  
 

14. NON PUBLIC QUESTIONS ON MATTERS RELATING TO THE WORK OF 
THE COMMITTEE  
There were no non-public questions. 
 

15. ANY OTHER BUSINESS THAT THE CHAIRMAN CONSIDERS URGENT 
AND WHICH THE COMMITTEE AGREE SHOULD BE CONSIDERED 
WHILST THE PUBLIC ARE EXCLUDED  
NOTE – During this item, the Committee agreed that, under Standing 
Order No.40, the meeting be extended in order to conclude its business. 
 
Two items of non-public urgent business were raised. 
 

 
 
The meeting ended at 3.51 pm 
 
 
 

 

Chairman 
 
 
 
Contact Officer: Kate Doidge 
Kate.Doidge@cityoflondon.gov.uk 
 


